City Council Minutes
June 17, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

JUNE 17, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, June 17, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order.  
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Chase Blasi, Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins and Mike Kraus with Jesse McCurry absent.
Staff members present were James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Mayor Spexarth asked the City Clerk to read two pieces of correspondence from Mr. and Mrs. Best regarding code violations.
Councilman Kraus expressed displeasure at receiving a notice to paint his building located at 425 W Wichita, gave the reasons for not painting being due to increased workload and weather and gave the audience a brief history of last month’s discussion. He reminded the Council that he and Councilman McCurry asked for the remaining councilmembers to find a better way to resolve the violation matters.  Councilman Kraus asked what the intentions were for people who did not comply with the code, or had a particular hardship.  Councilwoman Reichenberger stated that hardship cases would be forwarded to local groups willing to assist the property owners.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
Ms. Desiree Rau, 107 Centennial Pl, expressed concerns with the handling of the code violations, that as a business owner and rental property owner, they had brought income and people to the community and they had done a lot for the community.  She expressed that she felt the sign of a leader was to influence and the Councilmembers had chosen to use their authority to dictate to people what they should do which was not what they were elected to do.   She stated the Council was elected to approve and run the City business not to harass the citizens of the community and their actions made her question how they could run the City for the good of the people.
Mr. Jim Rau, 107 Centennial Pl, stated he was not upset until a few moments ago with the comments made.  He gave the Council an overview of his history as a resident and business owner of both commercial and residential properties.  He stated that the reason some of his tenants moved to Colwich was that the City was a clean town.  He stated that the City Code book should be a tool used in extreme cases of violation not minor cases.  He expressed that he felt the position of leadership had created large egos and that bad decisions were beginning to be made.
Mr. Mike Rau, expressed that he saw a lot of empathetic eyes looking back at him and he had planned to open a business in this community but was reconsidering because he did not think the City Council would support his dreams of opening a business in this town without the Council pounding him into the ground with code violations.
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to approve the business license for Betsy Anderson to have a home occupation being a day care at 621 Union Park Circle

Mayor Spexarth requested the Council approve the business license application for Betsy Anderson to have a home occupation at 621 Union Park Circle.  There was discussion regarding the need for business owners to come to the Council for approval.  Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated that the City Codes required Council approval.  Councilman Kraus requested the Council be informed when business license were approved and that the Code book be changed to eliminate this requirement. 


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the City Clerk to remove the provision for Council approval from the appropriate code.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the business license for Besty Anderson.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.   Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
B.
Discussion regarding entering into an agreement with the Wichita Area Metropolitan Planning Organization – Kristen Zimmerman

Mayor Spexarth introduced Kristen Zimmerman, WAMPO, who provided the Council with a history of the Wichita Area Metropolitan Planning Organization (WAMPO), its purposes, and procedures for providing transportation planning throughout Sedgwick County.  Ms. Zimmerman reviewed the financial needs of the organization, the annual dues being approximately $150 per year, and the obligation required should the City apply for federal funds for a transportation project and that the City would not be obligated to make up any Federal or WAMPO shortfall in funding for outstanding projects. Ms. Brooks requested that the Council consider being a member of this organization given the potential for future street projects in light of future annexation plans.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the request as presented to join the Wichita Area Metropolitan Planning Organization.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 



C.
Review of the request to approve and adopt Ordinance No. 652 relating to the permitting of work site utility vehicles to operate on city streets

Mayor Spexarth gave an overview Councilman Blasi’s request to present the ordinances for consideration.  Councilman Blasi stated that the Chief of Police and City Attorney reviewed the ordinances to assure they were in compliance with State Statutes. He stated the vehicles would benefit the entire community and that it could be used to help with the parking problem at the ball diamonds and be more efficient on fuel and better for the environment.  Mr. Stan Juhnke, City Attorney, stated that ATV’s and four-wheelers were not included in the ordinances and the use of the vehicles in the ordinances were allowed only during the daylight hours.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 652.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilman Kraus voting nay; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.

D.
Review of the request to approve and adopt Ordinance No. 653 relating to the permitting of golf carts to operate on city streets


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 653.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilman Kraus voting nay; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea. 
E.
Review of the request to approve and adopt Ordinance No. 654 relating to the permitting of micro utility trucks to operate on city streets


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 654.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a roll call vote the motion was approved 3-1 with Councilman Kraus voting nay; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea; and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.

5.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

A.
Heritage Festival


Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson presented her monthly report and a proposed schedule of events.  She informed the Council of the fun run being held in the park as the sidewalk would be completed, the parade route being reversed and shortened, and the committee continuing to work on entertainment scheduling. 



There was discussion regarding the beer garden arrangements being uncertain due to the potential host being unable to hold the event due to not being able to get a State permit.

B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins reviewed the monthly report. She stated the committee questioned the status of the planting of the trees with Mayor Spexarth agreeing to provide the name of the individual who would move the trees. The committee discussed the cost of the riprap being taken from the park committee funds, the costs, design, and placement of the park shelter, and asking for the funds contributed by the Lions Club for the construction of the sidewalk.

Councilwoman Scroggins stated that the committee would be working on the development of a sign and the need for the committee to look at costs for a splash pad and a swimming pool.

6.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS 
A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer stated he did not have anything to report.
B.
Library – Ms. Nancy Maus presented the monthly report.
C.
Fire – Chief Banz stated the monthly report was included for Council’s review.  He requested to purchase a 5” intake valve from the low bidder Weis Fire and Safety in the amount of $1,500.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 


Chief Banz requested that the Council allow $2,000 for the repainting, fixing of the hydraulic system and generator for Quint 55 by the Ellsworth Correctional Facility.


Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve up to $2,500.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
D.
Maintenance – Mr. James Martin, Maintenance Superintendent presented the monthly report and asked if the Council wanted mosquito spraying to resume.  

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve resuming spraying for mosquitos.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 


Mayor Spexarth questioned the Council’s expectation for charging for resolution of code violations being mowing of weeds.  Councilman Blasi requested that the property owner on 3rd Street be given up to 72 hours to comply with another warning from the Public Works Direction – if then, would the penalty be applied.

Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve paying $75.00 an hour minimum two hours to mow the lawn and put the cost on the tax rolls.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Mayor Spexarth questioned the Council’s intention regarding getting equipment off of grassy areas and suggested the building of a pole barn to be constructed behind the Maintenance building.  


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the public works director to look into possible bids for the project.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 


Councilman Blasi requested that the portable restrooms be cleaned more often.  Ms. Brooks stated she would contact the vendor and ask them to clean twice a week.


Councilwoman Scroggins stated that she talked with 30 residents in Brookmeadow Addition regarding the improper dumping in the sewer system and questioned how to determine who was improperly using the system.  No resolution was determined.
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.  
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, stated he had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and reported on the attendance of two water education classes in May and reviewed the code violation spreadsheet.  Ms. Brooks asked the Council to visit 211 S 3rd to see the lifted up sidewalk by the root system of the tree, the concrete appeared to be new, and asked for their review before sending a letter requesting the sidewalk to be replaced.

Mayor Spexarth stated that Councilman Blasi expressed concern that the City pays one-half the cost of the sidewalks and wondered if the City could pay the entire cost of repairs.  There was discussion regarding the repairs needed due to settling, and age. 


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the City to be 100% responsible for any repairs to sidewalks unless the homeowner purposely damages it.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 

Ms. Brooks reported on two extensions given on the code violations due to one property being in litigation and the other asking due to hot weather and needing to paint.  Mayor Spexarth stated that as of now until after the budget is completed the work on code violations would be put on hold. 

There was discussion regarding the bidding process for projects, the need for three bidders if possible, the expenditure authority of the Mayor and his responsibility in overseeing of the day to day operations.
7.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the May 20, 2013 regular Council meeting
B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 13-05-02 and 13-06-01
C.
Approval of the May financial reports
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve items A-C of the consent agenda.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-0. 
Mayor Spexarth highlighted the discussion on page two regarding the appointments stating that the Council just approved the minutes showing that he did indeed give them an opportunity to discuss the appointments and hearing none proceeded with the meeting. He stated that the approved minutes would stand as evidence in correcting the members discussion in the newspaper article stating that he did not give them time to discuss the appointments. 

8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilman Kraus expressed his concern about the possible open meeting acts requirement reminding the new councilmembers of the law that one member could talk to one other member but that a councilmember could not talk to each councilmember one at a time.
Councilman Blasi requested a copy of the letter sent to Mr. and Mrs. Best.  

Councilwoman Scroggins had no additional comments.

Councilwoman Reichenberger expressed hope that she and Councilman Kraus could work on the Council in the future.

Mayor Spexarth reminded the Council of the K-96 Corridor meeting in Haven.  He asked the Councilmembers to contact the City Clerk of their intent to attend so she can reserve lunch.  He detailed the benefits of being part of the Corridor Association, the expertise of the Executive Director, and the resources being a member brings to the community.

12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
There was no need for an executive session.
13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Kraus  moved for adjournment at 9:40 p.m. Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 4-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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